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Discussion Notes

ALA Midwinter Meeting -  Boston
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1:30 – 3:00 p.m.

INTRODUCTIONS

Jean Gaffney, Collection Development and Acquisition Manager, Dayton Metro Library

Bleue Benton, Collection Manager, Oak Park Public Library, Illinois
24 people in attendance, including public librarians from libraries of all sizes, a school librarian, publisher’s representatives, and library press.

TOPIC: FLOATING COLLECTIONS
Approximately six libraries indicated that they float at least some collections.  Reasons for floating include saving money, staff time, and delivery routes by having fewer items in transit.  One large library system stated the number of delivery items went down by 65% due to floating and that 90% of items checked out are returned to the location where checked out originally. Floating results in more materials on the shelves. Collection managers can save time by not having to assign copies to branches, but some libraries do weight the number of copies by size or use. An additional benefit is that patterns of use can be helpful - for example returns of world language items can give a sense of language use in a neighborhood. Floating collections can be used as a tool to help manage, redistribute, and provide reports. It’s sometimes referred to as the “invisible hand”.  
There was general agreement that to begin by floating audiovisual collections is the most popular and successful model. Floating print collections can be trickier. There are some types of collections that generally do not float, such as local history materials.  Some systems floated all materials faster than others and recommended that delaying the implementation of floating various collections delays the pain.  
Difficulties of floating include the problem of appropriate balance among locations. It was noted that initial filling of requests can create a natural pattern for return. Some libraries use a buddy system, pairing smaller libraries with larger branches. It was observed that library branches near shopping malls or having more convenient drop-off boxes are frequently slammed, receiving much larger numbers of returns than other branches. Other helpful ideas for rebalancing returns include using blogs and lists of offerings showing covers made in LibraryThing.  One system described  “wish” and “wish not” lists where agencies had to list three topics monthly for rebalancing purposes.  Branches that weed well usually have fewer problems, and encouraging more display of recent bestsellers also helps. An additional problem is dealing with materials with location-specific stickers. Several libraries have solved this by standardizing labels and stickers system-wide.

Additional practical suggestions include visiting and talking with branch staff more often, using your ILS more effectively (Sioux Falls has added “in transit to” and “in transit from” statuses), and sending courtesy notices before sending over materials, or perhaps not sending courtesy notices to save work.
For those who want an in depth look at floating, PLA is offering a preconference on it. 
As an aside, many of us were quite interested to hear that Sioux Falls did not experience significant down time during their recent upgrade to Horizon 7.5. 

TOPIC: STANDING ORDERS
The recent economic downturn has caused most library systems to take a closer look at standing orders since these items can represent hundreds of thousands of dollars of the total budget in a large library system.  Previously, it was easy to send out basically the same standing order renewal list annually. Now collection development managers have to go through standing order lists with a fine tooth comb and evaluate each title yearly so that funds are not encumbered unnecessarily.  Involving public service staff with deciding what to cut is recommended.  If the collection development manager sets a goal of reducing the standing order funds by 25%, this gives public service staff a target to work toward.  The size of the standing order reference titles for an agency should reflect the size of the neighborhood served.  One library said it cut the nonfiction standing order budget by 25% and cut the fiction standing order (best selling fiction authors) by 15% for 2010 purchases. 
Items are evaluated to make sure they are being used.  If the item or same information is available on-line, consider dropping the print version.  In some cases, one print version might be kept available at the main/central library for the technologically challenged.  A closer study of standing orders might help a library be more consistent on how it will handle travel guides which come in multiple series for the same location.  Some libraries have taken all of the travel guides off the standing order list, in order to have more control over each purchase of these. 
There was a consensus in the group that we have been purchasing too many reference books even before the Internet came along. One librarian took $50.00 in single dollar bills and placed them in a variety of reference tools. After 9 months she went back and collected 38 of the bills from presumably unused reference books. One library system said their expenditures on reference materials have gone from $35,000 to $2,000 annually in recent years.
More libraries are moving reference into the circulating shelves. The reference label on these is obvious and the arguments with patrons to check these out have been minimal.  World Books and encyclopedias in general are not purchased for every location and when some are replaced the older set is passed to another location. Many felt that Scott’s Stamp catalog does not need to be purchased for every location.  
Libraries are to look at what other libraries in the area are purchasing as well and not duplicate all resources when possible. 

One library system reported that due to floating and reductions in general such as those to do with standing orders, the size of the main/central library collection went down by one third.  Another reported that floating resulted in two thirds of the AV collection at the main/central library relocating to the branches. Someone commented that public service staff is supposed to be focused on the public, whereas, managing the standing order lists and other strategies for saving money and making reductions in materials is the role of collection development staff. 
ADDITIONAL DISCUSSION
Libraries are experimenting with different ways of displaying and promoting magazines. Shelving magazines in the book collection, such as putting cooking magazines in the cookbook stacks was suggested. A school library is having success placing magazines on tables for easier browsing. Another library uses photocopies of magazine covers in Plexiglas holders so that the magazines can be stored horizontally. 
Several mentioned they shelve paperbacks into the hardback collection. 
All agreed that aggressive weeding is recommended even in these times of cutbacks and that weeding is a form of merchandizing.

Bleue Benton described the “pull out” sections at Oak Park Public Library (IL).  Thirty nonfiction and twenty fiction categories have been identified to be featured in prominent areas of the libraries.  These are popular topics such as cookbooks and cozy mysteries.  As many as 75 to 100 cookbooks would be shelved under that topic in the “pull out” section.  For more informational intense topics where a patron wants to be sure to see everything on a topic such as medical information or dog breeds, those are put in “warehouse shelving” which is traditional straight Dewey shelving in traditional stacks.

Bleue also told about how the collection team studied the collection to find holes and came up with topics to focus on of which one was the transgender collection.  They wrote a grant and received around $3,000 to upgrade this collection to items beyond basic gay and lesbian information.  The new collection received new signage and promotional material.  The staff received special training.  The library created a library toolkit based on this initiative and won a PLA award for this initiative.
A question was put forth about librarians’ use of book catalogs. There seemed to be general agreement that the use of print catalogs has decreased dramatically, and the fact that many publishers are discontinuing print catalogs was brought up. Catalogs are still used for specialized subjects and niche market items. The tool, Edelweiss, was discussed. Free to librarians, it was created for independent publishers and is available at www.abovethetreeline.com .  Nora Rawlinson (http://www.earlyword.com) said attention to on-line sources such as Edelweiss would help libraries not miss ordering popular titles as quickly as possible. There was some discussion about the increasing role of vendors such as Baker & Taylor in the selection process, and questions about the availability of embargoed titles were raised. A representation from Scientology Publishing asked about public library response to donated titles.  Most attendees said they added the Scientology titles that had previously showed use but did not add all titles donated.
World language DVDs were discussed, in particular questions about the encoded formats of PAL and NTSC. PAL, common in Europe and parts of Asia, is becoming increasingly available in the U.S., especially in areas with large immigrant populations. Dual-use players are very reasonably priced now. There was much discussion about the need to identify and label the formats so that library users know what they are getting.
It was requested that we discuss centralized collection management, and we really didn’t have time for this topic. It will be included on the agenda for the annual conference meeting in D.C. Jean Gaffney pointed out that Dayton Metro Library’s move toward centralization came up through committees, rather than from the top down. 

Additional big issues of concern to librarians at this meeting: young adult collections, downloadable materials, and videogames. It was noted that ebooks are starting to take off because ebook readers were popular Christmas gifts this year. 
